Honoured hosts, Mr Chairman, Mme Secretary, dear friends and colleagues, [pause] and Mike.

For a short period, I had the privilege of being a member of the BILC community; I remain proud of my association with this remarkable family.  Today, I have great pleasure in congratulating you all on the fiftieth anniversary of this community of language teachers, managers, assessors, and support staff dedicated to the knowledge that the interoperability of NATO forces and friends is enhanced immeasurably by common standards of language learning and assessment.  The fact that BILC works is attested to by the simple fact that you are here today, generously supported by your governments, in this beautiful capital city of Latvia – fifty years ago this eventuality was nothing but a dream.

Over fifty years, BILC has morphed from a small group of like-minded language teachers into an international powerhouse of language professionals.  What were tentative presentations on the use of technologies to enhance language learning have become workshops in best practices; rough guesstimates of competence have been codified; administrative and management practices have been harmonized; and anxious debates about the relative value of general and customized competence have resolved into recognition of the value of both.  More importantly, the value of the contributions of BILC has been formally acknowledged by ACT NATO.

But that is the past.  That is not the direction in which you are headed.

The next decades will be challenging.  BILC will need to integrate collaborative online learning and assessment to meet growing and pressing demands on all aspects of national resources – finance, personnel, and time.  The role of NATO and partners is changing, and BILC will, as it has in the past, adapt to meet new demands.  Beyond our already vast borders, parallel organizations in other blocks of nations, with their own challenges of working in concert, can and will benefit from the hard-won expertise in language learning and interoperability that this gathering in Riga represents.  You will, I am sure, be ready to meet these demands.
Congratulations on all you have accomplished.  I wish you well in meeting the challenges you will face in the future.  

And I thank you for giving me this opportunity to reconnect, however distantly, with such a dynamic group of dedicated professionals.

Uspex!  Veiksmi!  Bonne chance!

R.D.Monaghan PhD
